St Mary the Virgin Linton

Minutes of PCC Meeting held on Monday 22nd January 2018

Present: 
Dr D Parry-Smith (Chair), The Revd. Canon Dr Maggie Guite, Ms Y Auckland, Mrs S Ellis (Treasurer), Mr A Gore, Mrs C Lockstone, Dr C Morse, Mrs S Mudge (Secretary), 
Mr J Organ, Miss R Richardson, Mrs L Richardson, Mr J Thorne, Dr M Warrington (Churchwarden) and Mr M Younger.
1. Opening Prayer
2. Apologies 
Apologies were received from The Revd. Dr N Bown, Mrs G Fraser Lee and Mr D Watts (Churchwarden). Mr A Gore had indicated that he would be late.

3. Minutes of 9th November 2017
The minutes of 9th November 2017 were approved.
4. Matters Arising


4.12. Sound system – Molly Warrington reported that the loop system had been installed following repair, and seemed to be working. There had been positive feedback from congregation members.

4.14. Infant School talk – Sue Mudge said that the January dates which were suggested for Moire Jarritt’s talk had not been possible. Thursday 1st March from 7.30-8.30 had been selected, in consultation with Moire. PCC members had been informed and only one person had said that they could not attend. The talk will be open to any member of the congregation. It was previously suggested that Moire should talk for about 30 minutes and cover the role of the governors, the SIAMS inspection, the curriculum etc. followed by questions. 

5. De-cluttering and replacing the orange stacking chairs – Chris Morse had acquired two sample chairs. One can be folded and hung from a frame for storage; the other was a metal-framed stacking chair. Both had upholstered seats and backs. PCC members were asked to try sitting on them.


6. GDPR – General Data Protection Regulation. Molly Warrington and David Watts had been investigating the Diocesan guidance relating to keeping personal information, ahead of the regulations coming into force in May 2018. Molly had produced an initial parish data audit chart to demonstrate the type of information which should be gathered. The PCC agreed that she and David should continue to integrate the information from other groups. A request for groups to co-operate will be put on the pewsheet.

10. F&S committee – the budget contains a figure of £500 for donation to a national charity. Michael Younger asked that the charity could be agreed at the next meeting. 

There are currently 27 people who have signed up to the Parish Giving Scheme. PCC members who had not already joined the scheme were encouraged to do so.

The collection from the carol service was £376.20 and had been sent to The Cambridge Cyrenians, as selected by the Standing Committee.

5. Mission Action Plan – progress
Objective 5: To improve communication.
Linda Richardson presented a paper on the logo and branding exercise, worked on by Maggie Guite, Gill Fraser Lee, Sue Mudge and Linda. Linda explained the development of the ideas and key phrases for projecting the church into the community: ‘rooted in the community, rooted in God’. She had produced a tree based logo which would be in black and white for many of the communications but could also be used in colour on the website, posters etc. Comments were noted from PCC members and will be used to re-evaluate the design in the next sub-group meeting. Comments ranged from querying the lack of an overtly Christian symbol (such as a cross), being over fussy to showing the diversity within the church and reflecting the tree of life. Linda’s paper suggested that the next stage would be to involve a graphic designer. It was generally agreed that tenders should be sought, if there was a cost involved.
6. Training requests
Pam Richardson: training as an occasional preacher.
Sarah Thorne: LLM Children and Family Ministry training.

John Thorne: LLM Pioneer training.

Pam had supplied notes from the Diocese about who was eligible to preach in various situations and a short statement saying why she would like to undertake the training.

Sarah had written a few paragraphs in support of her application. The LLM revised criteria (January 2018) had been circulated to PCC members.

John had also supplied a statement in support of his application.

Molly Warrington thanked Pam, Sarah and John for supplying the explanatory notes and writing about their own desires. Molly wished to record the PCC’s appreciation for their enthusiasm and commitment to offer themselves for ministry in this way.
John Thorne said that there was limited funding available for LLM training. He and Sarah have to attend a selection weekend in April, complete a vocation course and then speak to the Vocations Advisor. If the training is over-subscribed, churches may be asked to contribute to the cost. (Andrew Gore joined the meeting). Michael Younger said that he judged that the feeling of the meeting was to support the applications and therefore the PCC may be able to agree funding if required.

Yannick Auckland proposed that Pam Richardson, Sarah Thorne and John Thorne are endorsed by the PCC to submit their applications as above; seconded by Michael Younger. Everyone was in agreement, apart from John who abstained from the vote.

7. Rector’s Report
Maggie had issued a Rector’s letter for January which formed her report.
Michael Wilcockson, who teaches elsewhere but lives in Linton for part of the year, is due to be ordained Deacon in the Oxford Diocese on June 30th.

As mentioned in November, the Bishop has granted Maggie study leave in September and October to fulfil her role as literary executor for Stephen Sykes, former Bishop of Ely and a leading academic theologian. Maggie will be based at her home but will step back from parish life and appealed to everyone to respect this. 

The letter explained the intention to offer prayers for healing and wholeness on an individual basis, during the Eucharist on a fourth Sunday, possibly with laying on of hands if desired. A team of suitable people willing to pray has yet to be assembled. 

The Space for the Spirit service starts on the fourth Tuesday in January at 8 pm. It will be a monthly reflective service, similar to Time out with God from a few years ago. 
8. School Governors
As mentioned in November, Maggie Guite felt that she needed to stand down as the ex-officio Governor of the Infant School, due to pressure of time. Sue Mudge had received a copy of her letter of resignation. The move was approved by the Archdeacon of Cambridge with the expectation that Nicola Collard would take on that role, as she had done during the Interregnum. Nicola is currently a DBE appointed governor. Michael Younger is currently a Local Authority appointed governor and his term of office comes to an end in March 2018. Michael would be willing to take Nicola’s current position as a DBE governor, thus leaving the school to fill the LA role, which would present an opportunity for the school to strengthen links with the Parish Council.

Maggie said in her letter that she will, of course, maintain close links with the school through the Friday Church Assembly and through being involved in enriching and supporting the school’s curriculum, especially in RE. She continued to wish the school, its staff and the governing body well for the future.

Chris Morse proposed that Nicola Collard should become the ex-officio governor, seconded by Colleen Lockstone – and agreed unanimously.

John Organ proposed that Michael Younger should be nominated as the DBE governor, following Nicola’s move, seconded by John Thorne. This was agreed by everyone, apart from Michael who abstained from the vote.

9. Finance and stewardship report – 2017 year-end brief report
Sue Ellis, Treasurer, said that she was in the process of preparing the accounts for audit. She was aware that expenditure had exceeded income but it was affected by two significant payments: £5,000 had been transferred from reserves for the peace garden and secondly the cost of the trial music desk had been paid last year while the reimbursed amount from The Friends of St Mary’s had been received this year. Michael Younger wished to record thanks to Sue for the huge amount of time and work involved in keeping the accounts so efficiently and also for the prompt way in which she responds to requests for information. Sue commented that her role is helped by the way in which the congregation has responded to the need for income, thanks to Michael’s efforts as stewardship officer.
10. Fabric committee report

A report from Andrew Gore had been circulated, along with a report from the Diocesan Advisory Committee’s visit (DAC) from 20th November 2017. The Fabric committee had met to consider the DAC recommendations and the following points require resolution.
a) Pamments – it was proposed to buy new tiles from Norfolk Pamments if recycled ones could not be found; to ask Shaun Cahill to lay them (he is currently working on the flint wall of the churchyard) and to ask Henry Freeland, architect, for advice about the uneven areas in the aisles: proposed Rebecca Richardson, seconded John Organ and agreed.
b) Maggie Guite said that she wished to clarify a misunderstanding about putting pews in the chapel. She had suggested moving the pews and responds currently used by the choir, when the new music desks are in use and putting them length-ways in a collegiate style of worship. She would not expect to move them regularly and had not yet measured the space to see whether it was an option. John Thorne commented that it may restrict how the chapel could be used for Messy Church activities.

c) Music desk – the main changes are to reduce the length to fit two chairs, lower the top shelf and make it flatter, address the concerns about stability and maybe look further into the suggestion of having catches to raise and lower the angle of the shelf. It was agreed to ask the carpenter to re-work the trial desk and stain it appropriately to match the existing chairs.

d) Lighting – the PCC accepted the Fabric Committee’s recommendation that Henry Freeland should be asked for his views about lighting in the north aisle – in the same visit when he considers the floor tiles.
e) Lectern – the PCC accepted the proposal to obtain a valuation of the lectern, proposed by John Thorne, seconded by Michael Younger. It was suggested the Diocese should be asked for advice on who to approach. It was also agreed to consult the church congregation and the wider community (via The Linton News).
f) Cupboard – the PCC would like the Fabric committee to go ahead and obtain quotes for a matching cupboard for chair storage at the top of the north aisle.

g) Churchyard paths – it was agreed that the Parish Council should be asked to proceed with resurfacing the paths, once consent is obtained, and that it was unrealistic to expect the council to pay for resin-bound gravel rather than tarmac, in spite of the DAC’s preference.

Other matters discussed by the Fabric committee:
1. It was agreed to ask Jacq and Wills Landscapes for advice on clearing and surfacing the area for parking between Church Cottage and the former rectory, once the work to the churchyard wall was finished.

2. At Christmas Simon Roper had noticed that the screen was not retracting fully. Since the quote for repair obtained from the company which originally supplied the screen was excessive, he suggested contacting local schools to enquire whether they had in-house maintenance or a local contractor who might locate and repair the fault. Molly was following this up.
3. David Parry-Smith wished to note that he had asked the Diocesan organ advisor to look at the organ. It seems to be short of wind and is causing David problems when playing.
11. Deanery Synod Report

A report had been circulated by David Parry-Smith. David commented that Youthinc contributions were due from parishes and Sue Ellis said that she had already paid ours. A parish rep is requested for the project. Maggie Guite said that she is currently taking this role with Nicola Bown. Parishes have committed £4,800 towards the £7,500 needed for the match funding for a youth worker. The proceeds of the Deanery fair (10th March, 10 - 12 noon) will hopefully make up the difference. David has spoken to Nanette Blackmore who is willing to run a white elephant stall again.
Andrew Gore noted that an Incumbent has recently been appointed to the seven neighbouring parishes of Abington / Balsham.
12. Events Committee report
The PCC noted the report from the Events committee. Rebecca Richardson spoke about the scarecrow festival and appealed for PCC members to help committee members with contacting groups and businesses in the village. A leaflet is being produced and personal contact is encouraged. People can be involved by making a scarecrow, displaying one made by someone else, having a stall during the weekend to promote their activities, offering a talk or demonstration etc. Rebecca will send the remaining list of names to the secretary for distribution.

More immediate events are a ‘Come and sing’ part of the Messiah in church on Saturday February 24th, organised by David Parry-Smith and the Jonathan Veira concert also in church on Saturday 17th March, for which tickets are on sale.
13. Sub group to run a Christmas fund raising event

A Christmas tree event had been done two or three times previously but was felt to be rather similar to the scarecrow festival in terms of asking outside groups to participate. David Parry-Smith had a leaflet from an Angel festival from a church in Bedford. No one immediately offered to co-ordinate an event. The context is that the budget which was approved at the November meeting shows an intended profit of £4,000 from the scarecrow festival, £3,000 from a gift day in the autumn and £2,000 from a Christmas event. Expenditure may not be covered if this funding is not forthcoming. John Thorne, Yannick Auckland and David Parry-Smith offered to research events held elsewhere. If something suitable can be found, people from the congregation may be persuaded to become involved. The events committee cannot take on two major events in a year given that their remit is to organise social events throughout the year, which are not necessarily fundraising.
14. Any Other Business 
No other business had been notified. 

David Parry-Smith reminded the meeting that roughly a third of the PCC would be replaced at the Annual Parochial Church Meeting (Thursday 19th April) and a new churchwarden is also required as Molly Warrington’s term of office comes to an end.
The meeting closed with The Grace.
Dates of future meetings 2018

Thursday 8th March.
APCM Thursday 19th April
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